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Special points of interest: 

• April 11 Planning Board Meeting 

• April 16 Litter Sweep 

• April 19 Town Council Meeting 

• April 29 Arbor Day 

• May 2 Parks & Recreation Meeting 

• May 17  Town Council Meeting 

• May 21 Community Craft & Yard Sale 

• May 29 Memorial  Day Parade 

• May 30 Town Hall Closed Memorial Day 
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Hello from the Clerk’s Corner.  We have made 

it through the winter and signs of spring are 

everywhere in Town.  The trees at Town Hall 

are blooming and the grass is growing.  What 

a beautiful time of year.  

 

The Mayor has proclaimed April 16th, 2016 

as Litter Sweep Day in the Town of Jame-

stown.  If you are interested in participating in 

this year’s Spring Litter Sweep, please join us 

on Saturday April 16th from 9:00 am – 11:00 

am.  We meet in the parking lot of the Food 

Lion Grocery Store, 118 W. Main Street.  The 

Town supplies safety vests, gloves and bags 

for litter pickup.  

 

We concentrate on picking up litter along 

Main Street.  Depending on the number of 

volunteers and the weather, we extend our 

efforts in other parts of Town.  The more peo-

ple, the more ground we can cover.  The Town 

looks so nice and clean with all the trash 

picked up.  April 16th is also the opening day 

for the Spring Furniture Market.  Let’s show 

our market visitors that the citizens of Jame-

stown take pride in their Town and have a big 

clean up . 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Plans are underway for the Jamestown Memo-

rial Day Parade.  This parade is sponsored by 

the Jamestown Lions Club and the Jamestown 

Veterans Committee.  The date is Sunday May 

29th, 2016 at 3:00 pm.  The Memorial Day 

Parade begins at the Town Hall and proceeds 

along Main Street ending at Jamestown Ele-

mentary School at Potter Drive.  The Parade 

Entry forms are available on the Town of 

Jamestown website, www.Jamestown-nc.gov 

or stop by the Town Hall and pick one up.  We 

are seeking entries for the Parade.  This is a 

special day for remembering the people who 

died while serving in the country’s armed forc-

es.  The sacrifices made by these heroes are 

immeasurable.  Freedom ranks among the 

greatest gifts known to man, but it has a price.  

These soldiers and their families paid that 

price.  We are seeking military type entries.  

Also, patriotic entries.  Decorate your entry 

with red, white and blue.  Join us as we pay 

homage to our fallen heroes . 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Town of Jamestown has several events 

coming up this spring and summer.  Mark your 

calendar for these fun events:  

 

April 16 – “Play the Park” Jamestown Park 

May 21 – Community Craft & Yard Sale –

Wrenn Miller Park 

June 18 – Music at the Park – Wrenn Miller 

Park 

July 23 – Music at the Park – Wrenn Miller 

August 2 – National Night Out – Wrenn Miller 

Park 

August 13 – Music at the Park – Wrenn Miller 

Park 

October 1, – Bicentennial Celebration Jame-

stown Day – Wrenn Miller Park  

 

Please visit our Town website for more details 

on each of these events.  If I can be of help, 

please contact me.  

 

Happy spring, 

 

Martha S. Wolfe, CMC 

Town Clerk 

Town of Jamestown 

mwolfe@jamestown-nc.gov 

336-454-1138 

Litter Sweep 2015 

Memorial Day Parade 2015 

http://www.jamestown-nc.us/downloads/2016MemDayParadeApp.pdf
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 PARK PARTNERS 

 

Call Chuck Smith  

at 336-454-1138 or visit  

Jamestown’s website at 

www.Jamestown-nc.gov 

for more information on 

how to become a Park 

Partner. 

Community Craft and Yard Sale 

Jamestown Craft and Yard Sale will be held May 21 at Wrenn Miller Park at 7am. 

This is a great way to clear out your garage or market your craft wares! 

 

Applications are available at Town Hall, on Facebook and on the Town website. 

 

If you are not selling, this is your opportunity to find that special treasure. 

Course Greens Renovations 

John Crowe, Parks Superintendent, and Lester George, 
Golf Course Architect, have completed a final review of 
the greens plans and contract to re-grass 19 greens on the 
Jamestown Park Golf Course.    

  

The pre-construction Bid Conference is being held on 
March 28, 2016 and bids are due by April 12, 2016.  

   

The work consists of re-contouring the green surfaces on 
18 holes of the golf course and the putting green.  The re-

contouring will 
be significant on 
holes 3, 8, 11, 13, 
and 18.  The re-
contouring will 
be moderate on 
holes 4, 9, 12, 14, 
15, and the practice green.  The re-contouring will be mini-
mal on holes 1, 2, 5, 6, 7, 10, 16, and 17.   

    

Full Plans and Specifications may be downloaded at: 
www.Jamestown-nc.gov.  

We are still anticipating the greens renovation work to 
begin in May 2016 and continue into late summer. A grand 
re-opening of the course is planned for Labor Day weekend 
2016. 

http://www.jamestown-nc.us/downloads/ParksRec/2016CommunityCraftYardSaleApp.pdf
http://www.jamestown-nc.gov/
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Jamestown Events 
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Jamestown is a destination town. One reason is the many events and hap-

penings occurring in Jamestown in our restaurants, music venues, and 

shops. Over the past few years the Town has either supported, sponsored, or 

organized major events and happenings. Town staff is a major contributor to 

the Rotary Christmas parade and the Lions Club Memorial Day parade from 

corresponding with perspective parade entrants well in advance of the event 

date to providing traffic control (financially paying for deputies and staffing) 

during the event.  

The recent Easter Egg Festival was orga-

nized solely by town administrative and 

park staff. The event was reinvented to be-

come “Play in the Park” and shifted to a mid

-April date due to the varying Easter date 

and unpredictable late-winter weather. The 

newly conceived event’s purpose is to pro-

mote Jamestown Park recreation (including the golf course, of course) and to 

get folks to visit the park for family fun. Golf spe-

cials and clinics will be offered (see our Facebook 

page) as well as bounce houses and food vendors. 

It’s an events we hope will get folks to the park for 

fun and see the many amenities offered that will 

keep them coming back. 

The Town will add to the many happenings in 

downtown Jamestown from May to October with 

the following events:  

Play in the Park @ Jamestown Park– April 16  

Community Craft & Yard Sale @ Wrenn Miller Park – May 21 (Sat. 

prior to Memorial Day weekend)  

Music in the Park @ Wrenn Miller Park : 

June 18 – Likewise (jazz) 

Aug 13 – Evan & Da-

na (contemporary)  

July 23 – Rich in 

Tradition 

(bluegrass)  

National Night Out @ Wrenn Miller Park – Au-

gust 2  

Jamestown Day @ Wrenn Miller Park - October 

1st Bicentennial Celebration of the Founding 

of Jamestown (1816 – 2016) 

Applications 

for Community 

Craft & Yard 

sale available 

on Facebook 

and on the 

Town website 

Likewise Dance June 18th 

Rich in Tradition July 23rd 

Evan and Dana August 13th 

http://www.jamestown-nc.us/downloads/ParksRec/2016CommunityCraftYardSaleApp.pdf
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Clubhouse Renovation Project (Jamestown Park) 

Construction appears to be moving along as they have now completed 

brick walls for the porches and the majority of the rough plumbing is com-

plete. We look forward to some cooperative weather for both construction 

and a boost to rounds.  

Applications  

are available for 

the Memorial Day 

Parade on  

May 29 at 3pm 

on the  

Town website. 

http://jamestown-nc.us/downloads/2016MemDayParadeApp.pdf


Recycling 

will be 

picked up 

every  

Monday 

during  

2016! 

Council Meeting Highlights 
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January 19, 2016 

Regular Meeting Summary 

 

1. The minutes from the December 14th, 2015 Special meeting and the December 15th, 2015 regular 

meeting were approved.  

2. The Town Council approved the 2016 regular meeting schedule. 

3. Lt. David Pruitt presented the Guilford County Sheriff’s Office annual law enforcement report. 

4. Kevin Bottomley, Executive Director, presented the grant progress report for the Mary Perry Ragsdale 

YMCA. 

5. Ben Robinson, JYL President, presented the grant progress report for the Jamestown Youth League. 

6. Lester George, Architect, presented the Jamestown Park Greens Renovation Project. 

7. The Council received an update report on the Forestdale East Stormwater Project. 

8. Council Member Nixon-Roney informed the Council of the Certified Retirement Community Application 

status. 

9. The Council discussed the possible expansion of the Piedmont Triad Regional Water Authority Plant. 

10. The Finance Director reported adjustments made to the utilities sales distribution by the North Carolina 

Department of Revenue. 

11. The Council approved budget #6. 

12. The Council received the analysis of the financial position of the Town of Jamestown for the month ending 

December 31, 2015. 

13. Ragsdale High School Representative, Alex Stanco, reported news from the High School. 

14. Mayor Volz presented a Mission/Vision Statement draft for the Council to review and discuss at a later 

time. 

15. The Town Manager gave an update report to the Council on several on-going Town projects.   

        Briefly stated: 

 ∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞∞ 

February 16, 2016 

Regular Meeting Summary 

 

1. The Council approved the minutes from the February 16, 2016 meeting. 

2. Assistant Fire Chief Tommy Cole presented the Council with the annual report for the Fire Department. 

3. Jamie Cyrus, Library Manager, presented a grant progress report for the Jamestown Public Library. 

4. Shaw Rogers, Executive Director, presented a grant progress report for the Historic Jamestown Society. 

5. Town staff reviewed anticipated Capital Improvement Program Projects (CIP) for fiscal year 2016/2017. 

6. The Council appointed Mayor Volz as the Town’s delegate for the Piedmont Triad Regional Council and 

Council Member Lawrence Straughn as the alternate. 

7. The Council appointed Mayor Volz as the Town’s TAC Representative to the High Point MPO and Council 

Member Nixon-Roney as the alternate. 

8. The Town Council approved the Audit Contract proposal from Dixon Hughes Goodman for fiscal year end-

ing June 30, 2016. 

9. The Town Council received the analysis of the financial position of the Town of Jamestown for the month 

ending February 29, 2016. 

10. Alex Stanco, Ragsdale High School Representative, reported news from the High School. 

11. The Town Manager gave an update to the Council.  Briefly stated: 

 The Jamestown Park Clubhouse Project is on-going 

 The Town received construction authorization on the E. Main St. sidewalk project 

 Funding has been secured for the E. Fork Rd. pedestrian bridge & sidewalk project 
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Public Services—Contracted Work Reminder 

As we begin the spring the volume of yard debris will increase.  The Town will pick up yard debris on Wednes-
days and Thursdays each week, and the intent is to make a complete route around Town each week.  There 
are weeks that we may not complete the entire route due to volumes or weather, but we will start the next 

week’s collection at the point where we ended the previous week. 

 

The Town of Jamestown Ordinance Related to the Collection of Solid Wastes addresses the Town’s policies for 
all solid wastes we collect: recycling; garbage; loose leaves; and yard waste.  It also addresses items we do not 
collect such as: tires; lead acid batteries; antifreeze; computer equipment; pallets; electronics; televisions; paint; 
oils; etc.  There are also some items we collect conditionally, such as white goods, which are collected when a 
fee is paid.  For those items that we do not collect, Guilford County may have a location that collects those 
items.  Some locations may take those items for free, where other locations may charge for the same type of 
item.  Guilford County has an outstanding interactive website where you can learn what can be taken to various 

sites around the county.  The website is: 

 

http://wastesite.co.guilford.nc.us/Default.aspx 

 

Please visit the website and you may be surprised at how easy it is to dispose of materials the Town cannot 

pick up. 

 

The Town of Jamestown Ordinance Related to the Collection of Solid Wastes addresses solid waste generated 
by work performed by contractors.  Generally, if you hire a contractor, they should clean up after themselves.  
That is what they are getting paid to do.  Here is an excerpt from the ordinance in the section, Article VIII. - 

Refuse not collected by the Town: 

  (b) No building materials or refuse from building operations, construction materials or remodel
  ing projects generated/performed by a professional contractor will be collected by Town  

  forces. The contractor is responsible for  disposal.  

  (Solid waste forces will collect building materials from small remodeling projects done by  

  the home owner; up to the equivalent of a 95-gallon container capacity per project)  

  Town forces will not collect yard waste and yard debris from landscape and maintenance 
  projects performed by landscaping companies unless prior arrangements and payment of 

  required fees with the Town have been made. 

 

Please have your contractors, including those performing yard work and maintenance, remove the solid waste 
they generate.  The Town’s sanitation crew will have a much better chance of completing the route each week 
when contracted work is removed by the contractors as it should be per the Town’s ordinance.  Thank you so 

much for your help and cooperation. 

 

 Budget Workshop planned for April 5th, 2016 – 6:30 pm at Pennybyrn 

 May 17, 2016 – Presentation of the budget message for fiscal year 2016/2017 

 June 21, 2016 – Public Hearing for approval of the 2016/2017 Budget 

 Results from NCDOT on speed reduction requests:   

 E. Fork Rd. – no speed reduction granted – NCDOT will erect additional pedestrian 

signage 

 E. Main St. – no speed reduction granted 

 Final FEMA payment from March 2014 winter storm still pending 

12.  The Council went into closed session to discuss a personnel matter. 

13.  The Council did not approve Budget Amendment # 7. 

Yard Waste 
from  

Contracted 
yard work 
must be 
disposed 
of by the 
contractor 

http://wastesite.co.guilford.nc.us/Default.aspx


Town of Jamestown 

301 E Main St 

PO Box 848 

Jamestown, NC  27282 

Phone: 336-454-1138 

Fax: 336-886-3504 

E-mail: sapple@jamestown-nc.gov 

 

Sharen Apple, Editor 

Walking with History! 

Upcoming Events 

April 11  6:30pm Planning Board Meeting 

April 16  9:00am  Spring Litter Sweep—meet at Food Lion 

April 16  10:00am Play at the Park 

April 19  6:30pm Town Council Meeting  

April 29  4:00pm Arbor Day Celebration at Town Hall 

May 2  6:00pm Parks & Recreation 

May 9  6:30pm Planning Board Meeting 

May 17  6:30pm Town Council Meeting 

May 21  7:00am Community Craft & Yard Sale at Wrenn Miller Park 

May 29  3:00pm Memorial Day Parade 

May 30   Town Hall Closed for Memorial Day  

Check the “Calendar of Events” section of the website for updates  

We’re on the  Web! 
jamestown-nc.gov 

TOWN DIRECTORY 

 

Town Hall (Utility billing, Plan-

ning, Finance) 

       (336) 454-1138 

 

Water and Sewer Emergency 

      (336) 454-1218 

 

Jamestown Park 

       (336) 454-4912 

 

Fire Department 

       (336) 454-3473 

 

Sheriff’s Department (non-

emergency)  (336)641-6691 
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Mayor’s Office 

Hours  

Monday prior to 

Council Meeting 

3-5pm 

The Town has a strong presence on facebook with three individual pages.  

Find the page(s) which has your interests and LIKE us! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

find us on facebook 

The Jamestown Park Golf 
Course page has events at the 
golf course—tournaments or 

specials. 

The Town of Jamestown’s annual Leaf Collection Program ended on February 26th, 2016. We complet-

ed 14 complete rounds of loose leaf collection.  The leaves are “recycled” into mulch at several sites, so 

we do not know exactly how many tons of leaves were collected.  We estimated about 500 tons of 

leaves were collected in the loose leaf program.  We would like to thank the residents of Jamestown, as 

the program ran smoothly again this year. 

 

We are still collecting leaves at the street; however, the leaves must be placed in clear plastic bags.  

Due to the volume of yard debris generated at different times of the year, we may not be able to collect 

from each street each week.  If we do not complete the route on any given week, we will begin the next 

week’s collection at the point collection ceased the previous week. 

The Town page has basic Town 

events and reminders—Town 

Council meetings, garbage 

pickup changes and parades. 

The Jamestown Parks and Rec-

reation page with events at 

Wrenn Miller Park and the 

Jamestown Park on East Fork 

Road—concerts and craft fairs. 

Solid Waste News 

 

Like us on Facebook! 

http://www.jamestown-nc.us/events.html
https://www.facebook.com/JamestownNC/
https://www.facebook.com/jamestownncRecDept/
https://www.facebook.com/JamestownParkGolfCourse/

